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206 - 207 Röbelen to Sander




Dear Mr. Sander,
Manila, 23rd February 1882

I have just received your telegram and immediately drew the £100 in order to buy the Ph. amabilis available in Manila so that they don’t fall into the hands of Col. Deare. Unfortunately I shall have to cable you again before my departure, because the money will be only just sufficient to secure the 10,000 and to buy certain items. Naturally, I shall require money for the departure, how much I don’t know yet, also which line I shall take, because I have not yet received a reply from Singapore and you don’t say anything bout it in your letter. In any case, I shall depart at the end of March with the French Post, if it isn’t too expensive, but I shall travel from Singapore.

Co. Deare returned a few days ago from the province, he is bound to have few or no stuartiana. He will depart in a few days, was unable to get more than 1,000 amabilis, schilleriana. He has placed a further order but will not receive any more. He brought Renanthera from Mindanao, I guess it’s a story. I know for certain that Boxall has been there and I know that he brought back stuartiana and Coelogynes, but not Renanthera, nor Saccolabium nor violaceum. …For I don’t believe that Col. Deare collected either Phal. or Saccolabium. For I sent an Indian to him to see what he had. He replied: “Renanthera, laevigatum”. 

Two days ago an Englishman arrived here who said that he was travelling on behalf of Veitch, which I don’t believe, as he does not look like it. His name is Burke, he is about 23 – 24 years old and spent some time (2 years) in Borneo. 

The fever has left me; it was the consequence of a snakebite the day before I wrote my last letter. My right lower arm swelled up and at the same time I developed a fever with considerable pain and feared it would get much worse. But the next morning fortunately everything had passed. I hope to leave – the sooner the better – and I shall be very happy to arrive in London and, should I have to leave again immediately, I would be happy to discuss the matter in more detail with you beforehand. Because the way we operate at present, I find myself in doubt and fearful whether I should do this or that. The last mail which arrived 10 days ago had no letter from you, but I would like to have more information about the collector who is about to arrive here. Should there be no further letter from you, I shall deposit, as you requested, a letter with Lala Arg. I much doubt that he will achieve anything much with the stuartiana, as the man from Veitch (!!??) is likely to go after them as well. Should Boxall get here, which I doubt, then there would be two looking for them.

I shall write you one or two more letters and I hope that with the next letter, I shall be able to tell you with which line and on which steamer I shall travel. 

Looking forward to an early reunion, yours,

C. Röbelen

N.B. I have just heard that in a few days an English steamer will arrive here and will depart in 14 days or 3 weeks after arrival for London. I shall try to go on that one.


Röbelen
Translated by: Maren Talbot
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